MINUTES OF MEETING 

LAKE ST. CATHERINE CONSERVATION FUND, Inc.
Date & time:
July 25, 2015 10 AM Wells Village School
Format: Summer Member/Public Meeting
Attendance: Approximately 40 in attendance, mostly members  

Directors:  Steinmetz, Emmons, Frye, Evans, Peterson, Short, Fontaine, Dufresne 

9 non-member families were also present, mostly from the big lake.  
Also present was State Representative Robin Chesnut-Tangerman (Rutland-Bennington district).   
Opening and honor America

1.  Use of our lake restoration strategy   President Steinmetz started off with a presentation of a video showing how aeration with enzymes radically reduced milfoil on Pickerel Lake in Michigan in just 2 years without the use of chemicals.  He continued with a slide presentation showing LSCCF use of aeration in Little Lake St. Catherine.   He then answered a few questions from the audience.

Q:  Are we using aeration to reduce sediment or to reduce milfoil?


A:  While our initial goal, as stated in our permit, is to reduce sediment and gain depth, there is much evidence and science supporting the idea that milfoil will also be reduced as a result of aeration.


Q:  How much does aeration cost us?


A:  It costs about $5500 per year to operate our system.


Q:  Will the aeration system have to be kept on forever?


A:  We can’t be sure about way into the future, but for now, yes, we will keep it running.
     1.2  EcoHarvester experience by Lake Bomoseen Association -- video of LBA's machine in action should be available:  Lake Bomoseen is experiencing problems similar to ours.  They have a permit to use a new kind of harvester called an Eco-harvester.  We are planning to go see it in operation.  We can see a value in using a harvester in our lake.  The LSCA has a permit to use a harvester, and we are considering proposing a joint project if we like the way the Eco-harvester works. 


Q:  How is the Eco-harvester any different than old Hungry Harvey?


A:  Hungry Harvey used a cutter (sickle blade), leaving many floating fragments of milfoil and kicking up a lot of sediment.  The Eco-harvester uses a pair of drums that grab the longest growth (milfoil) and pull it right up rather than cut it.  Then it goes into a  hopper that can be unloaded directly into a truck on shore. 

    1.3  Denial of this year's hydro-raking permit application -- reasons given and ramifications:  The Agency of Natural Resources denied all of our hydro-raking applicants, saying that they all had “sufficient depth.”   This was a  departure from past practice, and ignores the matter that hydro-raking is the state-approved method of removing nuisance vegetation around people’s shorelines.  We may have to expect that this is a new position by the state and that hydro-raking will not be allowed in the future.
    1.4  Aeration expansion plan and status of DEC's review:  President Steinmetz displayed slides showing the location of the proposed 14 diffusers to be situated on the west side of the lake. 

Q:  How did you decide the locations of the diffusers?


A:  David Emmons worked with experts in the aeration business to decide on the optimum pattern and locations of the diffusers.  


Q:  Why didn’t you locate them farther south, since you found that the benefits appeared to spread northward from the current system?


A:  We have learned that the aeration functions best in water where the sediment is deeper.  The area below our southernmost proposed diffuser has a hard bottom of only 6 feet, so the benefits would be very minimal farther south.  
    1.5  Hydraulic dredging permit -- status and next steps:  President Steinmetz showed a slide of a hydraulic dredge in operation, and explained that we have a permit to do hydraulic dredging.  We will pursue the project once we have sufficient funds.  It should cost about $50,000.  Hydraulic dredging is needed in the northwest corner of Little Lake because it is filling in, becoming extremely shallow, and forming islands of lily pads.

Q:  Can a hydraulic dredge remove lily pads?


A:  Yes, it has a powerful cutting head and sucks up whatever it chops up.  


Q:  How does hydraulic dredging compare with hydro-raking


A:  It is a much cleaner operation.  Hopefully it can be used instead of hydro-raking to clean up people’s shorelines.  
2.  Renovate application to milfoil by Lake St. Catherine Association -- latest treatment areas, comments
Steinmetz displayed a map showing the specific areas that the LSCA has treated with the herbicide.  He said that the effect of the herbicide drifting down to the Little Lake is negligible.


Q:  Bill, are you saying that aeration is better than using a herbicide?


A:  I don’t like to use chemicals if they can be avoided.  I use a spray on my apple trees because it’s the only way I can get apples.  But I don’t use it on my garden.  There can be long-term effects of using any kind of poison.  In the case of Renovate in the lake, there are cautions about allowing the treated water in gardens, or anyplace where there is human consumption.  It carries a warning that it is not to be consumed by lactating mammals.  Those warning signs that the state requires to be posted around the area turn people off and contribute to the lowering of real estate values.  However, we do not rule out the use of herbicide as a part of our strategy for treating the lake; we see it as an option when preferred methods fail.  
3.  A slide show about Jennifer Jones and her work associating milfoil decline to aeration.  PhD candidate Jennifer Jones has been leading a study of the relationship of aeration to milfoil health.  Her studies conclude that aeration reduces certain ammonia-based chemicals that are present in sediment, and that the milfoil cannot thrive without them in the environment.  Steinmetz showed a number of slides exemplifying Jones’s work.  
4.  Shoreland Protection Bill -- status of implementation:  Now that the state has adopted a Shoreland Protection Plan, it is useful for lakeshore owners to be familiar with the do’s and don’t’s that are now part of Vermont law.  Director Bob Short gave a brief presentation citing actions which are allowable and are exempt from the stringent new rules.  The regulations are published in a manual, and Bob offered a few copies to the people present.  The manual is also available on our website, www.lakematters.org.  


Q:  How can the state of Vermont monitor and enforce these rules?


A:  They will act on complaints from people who see others that are in violation.  

5.  A review of fund raising opportunities:  One of our approaches currently is a crowd-funding project being led by Vice President David Emmons.  Through a petition posted on the Internet, a large group of interested supporters becomes the basis for an appeal for donations.    Another approach we are pursuing is finding corporate or individual sponsors who will provide financial support.  Additionally, we are looking into grants wherever possible.

Q:  Do we get any money from the state of Vermont?


A:  No.  The state has a statutory obligation to maintain the lakes for boating, swimming, fishing and other recreational uses.  However, the state not only does not maintain the lakes, it inhibits our efforts to do it for them at our own expense.
6.  Any Other Business:  

· President Steinmetz mentioned a program called LEAP conducted by the Poultney-Mettowee Conservation District, in which high school kids will plant buffer gardens along people’s shorelines at no cost to the owner.  Several of our members have taken advantage of this program. 
· Bob Short presented for display an animal that is found in the lake called a bryozoan (sometimes called a moss animal).  He had brought it into the meeting in a plastic Ziploc bag inside of a cooler, and while Bob told about it, Lee Evans carried it around for everyone to have a closer inspection. While it looks much like a large Idaho potato, it is actually a beneficial creature that consumes bacteria and other minute creatures in the water column.  These bryozoans exist in many places in the lake.  Very few of the people at the meeting had ever seen or heard of this unusual creature. One person even asked if it was a plant or an animal.  
· President Steinmetz, directing his comment to attending State Representative Robin Cesnut-Tangerman, said that the Coalition of Vermont Lakes (of which we are a member) would seek an audience with the new DEC commissioner this fall to discuss permitting problems, state/association partnering, and other pertinent matters. 
· One member of the audience commented that as Horseshoe Bay continues to experience similar problems of sedimentation and weed growth, there has been a significant decrease in fish populations, especially of larger fish.
7.  Adjournment:  The meeting was ended shortly after12 noon.  
